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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE
The Pearce General Store stands on the West side of the wide Sulphur Springs 
Valley near the foot of Pearce Hill and 5 miles East of Dragoon Mountains. 
The building is on the SW corner of Ghost Town Trail (Main Street) and 
Pearce Road (Cedar Street). The lumber yard and wagon yard are south of the 
store, which faces East.

The rectangular, single-story commercial building has a 3 bay facade. The 
walls are of sun-dried, unfinished adobe 20" - 22" thick. The 180' x 45' 
building has a gabled roof with a boomtown facade on the East end in pressed 
metal with finials. A shed roof porch runs the width of the building and 
the double door entry is flanked by large arched windows and pressed metal 
pilasters. Windows on the side of the building are also arched, but more 
narrow.

The store has a 20' x 20' basement with a trap door. The interior of the 
store is virtually unaltered. The 14' ceiling is covered with embossed 
metal. Ten foot shelves along the side walls are reached by rolling ladders 
Original fixtures remain and also such original items as the pot-bellied 
stove, safe, roll top desk, 5 drawer cash register, glass showcases, type­ 
writers, meat cutters, and scales. In front of the store is an old gravity 
feed gas pump. The rear of the store has been recently converted to an 
apartment and the walls have been reinforced and plastered in desert tan.
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1896
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The former mining camp of Pearce is an almost ghost town with a handful of 
buildings and a dozen inhabitants. The General Store is the only business 
in continuous operation since the town's beginning and the only building 
which is virtually unchanged in over 80 years.

In 1893, John James Pearce of Tombstone started ranching in the Sulphur 
Springs Valley. He also prospected and in 1894, he staked 5 claims (one 
for each member of his family) on Pearce Hill. The samples he brought in 
assayed at $22000/ton in silver and $5000/ton in gold. This discovery 
caused a rush to the area and by January of 1896 a town had started, tent­ 
atively named Pearceville.

Building in the new tent town began immediately and among the first mer­ 
chants were representatives of the firm of P.B. Soto & Brother. Apparently 
the C.M. Renaud family was also associated with the store, which missed by 
a few days of being the first one in the town. The first Soto Brothers 
store was of lumber bat 2 months after it was completed the firm was plan­ 
ning a more substantial building. The frame store would be used as a post 
office. The rest of the town was also growing rapidly. The townsite was 
laid out by longtime county resident Thomas Fulghum with streets 100' wide 
and 40' alleys. Several of the smaller buildings were constructed in near­ 
by Tombstone and transported to Pearce.

In 1896, Pearce sold the Commonwealth Mine, as he called the family claim, 
for about a quarter of a million dollars. Mrs. Pearce, with an eye to the 
future, secured a guarantee from the new owners (a Philadelphia corporation) 
that she could run the miners boardinghouse as long as she wished.

By this time the town was at its peak of about 3500 people and the build­ 
ings included hotels, a number of commercial establishments, and 2-story 
community hall. The Soto Brothers store was the most important store and 
the manager, Tom Chatman, also served as postmaster. Chatman had served in 
the Kentucky Mounted Infantry during the Civil War. The store served as 
the mercantile and banking center of the town and employed 3 bookkeepers 
and 8 clerks to handle the needs of the miners, who were making $3.00/day.

The mining district was small but the ore was rich and the SP soon built a
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branch line from nearby Cochise to handle the output of the 100-stamp mill. 
However, by 1904 it was necessary to pump over 4 million gallons of water 
a day. A cave-in the same year added to the problems and within months the 
town was nearly deserted. A new company acquired the property in 1909 and, 
under a succession of owners, the mine was worked sporadically until WWII. 
Total production for the district, most of which came from the Commonwealth 
Mine in the years from 1896-1904, was valued at $10.6 million in copper, 
lead, silver, and gold.

The town faded, but the General Store continued to serve local ranchers and 
an increasing number of nostalgic tourists. The business was purchased by 
K. Albert Roth in 1936 and 3 years later by Irvine Cornish. Cornish sold 
it in 1942 to Dr. Raymond Dooley, president of Lincoln College in Illinois. 
In 1968 it was acquired by Mr. and Mrs. John Thurman of Chicago. Thurman 
died in 1976 and his wife now runs the store. Since his death she has con­ 
verted the rear storage space of the building into an apartment. Each of 
the 5 owners has insisted on retaining the 1890s fixtures .and appearance 
of the building and it is an outstanding example of private efforts at 
preservation.
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